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I MOVE TO approve signing a joint letter to 

Governor Michael Dunleavy in opposition to the 
repeal of school bond debt reimbursement and 
authorize the Vice Deputy Mayor to execute this 

document. 
 



Correspondence from Alaska Municipal League 

On Mar 5, 2019, at 8:35 AM, Nils Andreassen <nils@akml.org> wrote: 

Dear all, 

We had a good call last week to discuss school bond debt reimbursement. Many of your finance officers 

were involved. The goal of the call was to review impact and develop statements that justify arguing 

against the repeal of school bond debt reimbursement. 

We have drafted the attached letter. which we'd like to have signed jointly by the 21 mayors whose 

municipalit1ies are affected. This joint communique will be distributed to Senate and House Finance, 

individual legislators who represent you, and the administration. It might also make a good op ed. 

You can, of course, choose to not sign, but a united front would be effective. It doesn't commit you to a 

course of action. You can sign this as a broad statement from AML, but then still follow up individually 

however you want. 

Please let me know if you're okay with our distributing this, send in edits if you feel they are necessary, 

and work with us on signatures (email an image). 

Best regards, 

Nils 

Nils Andreassen 

Executive Director, Alaska Municipal League 

One Sealaska Plaza, Suite 200, Juneau, AK 99801 

Direct (907) 790-5305 or Cell (907) 351-4982 

"Strengthening Alaska Municipalities" 
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656,000 Alaskans voted over the last decade for new or improved schools. This occurred in fifteen of 

Alaska's nineteen boroughs, and in six of its cities. The promise made to voters was that the State would 

pick up 60-70% of the school bond debt and those taxpayers would pay for the rest. Yes, there's a 

provision in the agreement that this is subject to appropriation, but there was no reason to believe that 

this commitment would change, until now. 

The Governor has promised to restore "trust in government." His first step toward doing so is by 

breaking a promise the State made to those voters and to those local governments. Alaska residents and 

municipalities made their decision to support schools in good faith, faith that has been broken. The 

message to Alaska voters and to taxpayers is that the State cannot be a trusted partner, and that trust in 

government cannot go beyond a two-year election cycle, or an annual appropriation. 

It is evident that the Governor is committed to balancing the budget, a campaign promise that rested on 

a higher price of oil than we're currently experiencing. Similarly, local governments have responsibility 

for the budgets that they deliver to taxpayers. For those 21 municipalities with school bond debt, which 

this year will be $100 million, those budgets will be negatively impacted. Not only is the Governor 

proposing that today's bond debt can't be paid, but an entire repeal of that obligation will shift more 

than $900 million to local taxpayers. 

Balancing the State's budget on the backs of local governments cannot restore trust in government. In 

fact, taxpayers and voters will clearly feel like their trust has been misplaced. 

The Governor has said that he cannot be responsible for how local governments respond . The truth is 

there is no common response. Local governments are incredibly diverse, and the State shifting almost a 

billion dollars their way will be met with a different approach across the state. 

Some of the options are straightforward. The Mat-Su, Haines and Ketchikan have some room to increase 

taxes, but the scale will mean that they run up against their caps before their obligations are met. 
Anchorage, Fairbanks and Juneau, for instance, can raise taxes outside the cap if it is for debt 

obligations. The Kenai can choose to spend from reserves or shift current services back to the State. In 

many areas, this would require an overhaul of the tax code. Again, there's no easy or across the board 

solution. One thing is for sure, taxpayers are less likely to approve increased taxes for bond debt than 

they are for new and improved schools. 

While options to address this vary, they are limited by voter approved tax caps, available cash reserves 

or tax bases, and participation in State pension programs. In some municipalities, where there isn't a 

property tax, and the State preempts collection of fisheries taxes that they depend on, there are few 

alternatives. What happens when the outcomes of the budget reductions are that residents leave, and 

the tax base is further deteriorated? What happens to credit ratings, when receipt of State funding was 

pledged as part of the moral obligation of the State? What are the legal ramifications for the 

municipality and the State? 



These questions raise the issue that the repeal of school bond debt reimbursement is not singular; 

municipalities face multiple impacts from the Governor's proposals. Reduced ability to collect taxes from 

some sectors, which drives the need to tax other sectors or additionally in the form of a new tax. 

Increased expectations to pick up the costs of education reductions. Loss of State supported services, 

and any number of different smaller programs which enhance community development. The 

combination of cuts and cost-shifting make dealing with any single issue that much more challenging. 

The State must not renege on its promises. A commitment to school bond debt reimbursement should 

be treated just like its contracts with oil companies or investment firms. If we are to restore trust in 

government, then following through on promises - especially when it comes to schools - must be at the 

top of the list. 

Tim Navarre 

President, AML 

Nils Andreassen 

Executive Director, AML 



Mayor Alvin Osterback 

Aleutians East Borough 

Mayor Ethan Berkowitz 

Municipality of Anchorage 

Mayor Beth Weldon 

City & Borough of Juneau 

Mayor Gary Paxton 

City & Borough of Sitka 

Mayor Stephen Prysunka 

City & Borough of Wrangell 

Mayor Alice Ruby 

City of Dillingham 

Mayor Clay Koplin 

City of Cordova 

Mayor Bryce Ward 

Fairbanks North Star Borough 

Mayor Jan Hill 

Hanes Borough 

Mayor Charlie Pierce 

Kenai Peninsula Borough 

Mayor David Landis 

Ketchikan Gateway Borough 

Mayor Glen Gardner, Jr 

City of Sand Point 

Mayor Vern Halter 

Matanuska-Susitna Borough 

Mayor Richard Beneville 

City of Nome 

Mayor Harry Brower Jr. 

North Slope Borough 

Mayor Lucy Nelson 

Northwest Arctic Borough 

Mayor Mark Jensen 

Petersburg Borough 

Mayor Frank Kelty 

City of Unalaska 

Mayor Jeremy O'Neil 

City of Valdez 

Mayor Dan Rohrer 

Kodiak Island Borough 


